

City of Lucas City Council Meeting December 19, 2019 7:00 P.M.

City Hall - 665 Country Club Road - Lucas Texas

MINUTES

Call to Order

Mayor Olk called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

City Councilmembers Present:

Mayor Jim Olk
Mayor Pro Tem Kathleen Peele
Councilmember Wayne Millsap
Councilmember Tim Baney
Councilmember Steve Duke
Councilmember Debbie Fisher
Councilmember Philip Lawrence

City Staff Present:

City Manager Joni Clarke
City Secretary Stacy Henderson
City Attorney Joe Gorfida
Development Services Director Joe Hilbourn
City Engineer Stanton Foerster

Mayor Olk determined that a quorum was present. Everyone was reminded to silence their cell phones and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Citizen Input

1. Citizen Input.

There was no citizen input at this meeting.

Community Interest

2. Items of Community Interest.

Mayor Olk noted the following upcoming events:

- City offices closed for the Christmas and New Years Day holidays
- The City Council meeting for January 2, 2020 had been cancelled

Consent Agenda

3. Consent Agenda:

A. Approval of the minutes of the December 5, 2019 City Council meeting.

B. Consider approving the Board Appointment Policy outlining City Council procedures for new board member appointments and existing board member reappointments.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Peele, seconded by Councilmember Duke to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. The motion passed unanimously by a 7 to 0 vote.

Regular Agenda

4. Consider a proposal from Forest Creek Estates Architectural Control Committee Member Andre Guillemaud regarding Forest Creek neighborhood entry signs located at Mary Lee Lane and Blondy Jhune.

Andre Guillemaud, Forest Creek Estates Architectural Control Committee Member gave a presentation noting that there were two entry signs on the south end of Mary Lee Lane on the north side of Blondy Jhune Road. Both signs were located within the right of way 800 feet south of the Forest Creek neighborhood. Mr. Guillemaud stated that Forest Creek Estates did not have an active homeowners association, but did have an active Architectural Control Committee that was in favor of removing the two existing signs and replacing it with one new sign within Forest Creek Park located at the Orchard Gap entrance to the neighborhood. Mr. Guillemaud stated that the new sign would use an original name panel from one of the existing signs and was estimated to cost approximately \$6,000. Mr. Guillemaud stated that the Committee was requesting the City either fund the removal and reconstruction of the sign in the park location or if funding was not approved, allow the signs to remain in their current location.

Mayor Pro Tem Peele asked who would maintain the signage if it were moved to Orchard Gap Park. It was determined that the City would be required to maintain the sign due to its location within a City park if the new sign location was approved.

The Council discussed whether the existing signs were causing a line of sight concern at their current location. The City Engineer confirmed there were no concerns with blocking traffic at their current location.

Mayor Olk read an email from Michael Dunn, Director of the Tokalaun Homeowners Association that stated they were in favor of both signs being removed from their current location, and would prefer that one or both of them be relocated to a location more suitable within the Forest Creek Estates subdivision entrances. Mr. Dunn stated that currently the four homes located on that portion of Mary Lee Lane were not part of Forest Creek Estates and believe the signs are unsightly and serve no purpose at their current location. Mr. Dunn requested that the City remove both signs, store the cast stone name plates while the Forest Creek Estates Architectural Committee explore options to self-fund a new sign to be constructed at Orchard Gap Park.

Mayor Olk noted that the existing signage at Orchard Gap Park was in poor condition and should be considered for replacement. Mayor Olk suggested the Parks Board review what type of signage would be appropriate for park signage. Mr. Guillemaud stated that the Architectural Committee would be in favor of the Orchard Gap Park sign stating Forest Creek Estates Park and would consider some shared responsibility.

The City Council was in agreement to defer this request to the Parks and Open Space Board January 28, 2020 agenda to determine what type of park signage would be appropriate and leave the current signs in place until a recommendation is brought forward to the City Council.

5. Consider authorizing the City Manager to enter into a license agreement with William Wade Shipley for the use of a 60-foot by 1,320-foot right-of-way dedication to the east of his property located west of 2515 Orr Road and north of the homes on Stanford Drive.

Development Services Director Joe Hilbourn gave a presentation explaining that Mr. Shipley owns property abutting an easement and was requesting use of the easement to acquire access to facilitate the sale of his lot. Mr. Shipley was proposing to use right of way dedicated for the future Forest Grove Road extension as access and utilities for his property. Mr. Hilbourn stated that currently, a non-exclusive access agreement is in place with the property owners at 2515 Orr Road to use the northern portion of the easement and Mr. Shipley would use the southern portion of the easement. Mr. Hilbourn stated that staff recommends use of the easement for access use only, but not for placement of utilities.

William Shipley stated he was present to answer any questions.

Justin Himmelreich, 2515 Orr Road expressed his concern regarding the shared easement and who would be responsible for various expenses, liability concerns, and aesthetic uniformity.

Mr. Hilbourn stated that two separate agreements would be in place for each property owner and the agreement would outline location of the right of way dedication.

Mayor Olk discussed with the Himmelreich's that matters of appearance or shared costs of the easement would be shared between the property owners.

- MOTION: A motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Peele, seconded by Councilmember Fisher, to authorize the City Attorney to draft a license agreement and authorize the City Manager to enter into a license agreement with William Shipley for use of a 60 x 1,320 right of way dedication for access only, no utilities located west of 2515 Orr Road, and amend the right of way license agreement with the Himmelreich's if necessary. The motion passed unanimously by a 7 to 0 vote.
- 6. Consider adopting Ordinance 2019-12-00902 establishing vendor participation fees for the 2020 Farmers Market vendors by amending the City of Lucas Code of Ordinances, Appendix C Fee Schedule, Article 21 Parks and Recreation.

Debra Guillemaud, Farmers Market Chairperson asked the Council to reconsider having no vendor fees for 2020 to assist in recruiting vendors and sustainability of the farmers market in 2020.

Councilmember Millsap stated that the City was creating a unique event and the dollars collected were nominal. Councilmember Millsap stated he was in favor of waiving fees for the first year.

Mayor Pro Tem Peele and Councilmember Lawrence stated they were in favor of charging a \$20 vendor fee.

Mayor Olk stated that he was in favor of waiving fees for the first year.

Councilmember Duke stated that he attended the farmers markets and spoke with many of the vendors regarding the City charging a fee for the next year to participate, and the feedback received from vendors was that a \$20 fee was minimal.

MOTION:

A motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Peele, seconded by Councilmember Lawrence to adopt Ordinance 2019-12-00902 approving a participation fee of \$20.00 for each vendor during the Farmers Market season, excluding the markets associated with Founders Day and Country Christmas. The motion passed by a 4 to 3 vote with Mayor Olk, Councilmember Millsap, and Councilmember Baney voting in opposition.

7. Authorize the City Manager to enter into a professional services contract with Lakes Engineering, Inc. in the amount of \$754,185 for the design of the Snider Lane/White Rock Creek Bridge Project and to amend Fiscal Year 19-20 budget account 21-8210-491-135 Snider Lane/White Rock Creek Bridge.

City Engineer Stanton Foerster stated that the Snider Lane Bridge between Susan Circle to Shady Lane was identified to be a priority safety improvement using funds established as part of the \$9,000,000 2019 Certificates of Obligation. Mr. Foerster stated that the estimated total cost of the bridge construction project would be approximately \$4 million.

Councilmember Fisher expressed her concern regarding funding design work for the bridge, then waiting several years before the construction of the bridge would take place and changes to the design could occur during that time. Councilmember Fisher stated that the Snider Lane Bridge was rated the highest between the Snider Lane bridge and the Stinson Road bridge.

Mr. Foerster discussed the flooding that had occurred on the Snider Lane bridge when heavy rains had occurred previously, emergency repairs that had been made to the bridge, and governmental funding that could be applied for given its location on Lake Lavon.

MOTION:

A motion was made by Councilmember Millsap, seconded by Councilmember Baney to authorize the City Manager to enter into a professional services agreement with Lakes Engineering in the amount of \$754,185 for the design of the Snider Lane/White Rock Creek Bridge project and to amend Fiscal Year 19/20 budget account 21-8210-491-135. The motion passed by a 6 to 1 vote with Councilmember Fisher voting in opposition.

8. Authorize the City Manager to enter into a professional services contract with Lakes Engineering, Inc. in the amount of \$802,115 for the design of the Stinson Road/Muddy

Creek Bridge Project and to amend the Fiscal Year 19-20 budget account 21-8210-491-134 Stinson Road/Muddy Creek Bridge.

MOTION: A motion was made by Councilmember Baney, seconded by Councilmember Fisher to authorize the City Manager to enter into a professional services agreement with Lakes Engineering in the amount of \$802,115 for the design of the Stinson Road/Muddy Creek Bridge project and to amend Fiscal Year 19/20 budget account 21-8210-491-134. The motion passed unanimously by a 7 to 0 vote.

9. Discuss regulating the takeoff and landing of aircraft in the City of Lucas with an exemption for medical and law enforcement purposes and provide staff direction on creating such ordinance.

Councilmember Fisher explained that Uber was developing a commercial taxi helicopter service that was expected to begin in the Dallas area in 2023 and was already active in New York. Councilmember Fisher stated that currently helicopters were allowed to land in the City of Lucas in any space 64 x 64 square foot area or larger, and due to the lack of regulations in place and the large lot sizes in Lucas, helicopters could land on residential property. Councilmember Fisher noted that she recommended regulations be put in place before it became an issue and suggested helicopters be designated to only land in designated areas with an exemption for medical and law enforcement purposes.

The City Council discussed regulations of the City's noise ordinance, how other cities have addressed this concern, and regulations regarding the construction of heliports. City Attorney Joe Gorfida stated that currently heliports were not an allowed use in the Zoning Ordinance and would have to come before the City Council for permission.

There was no direction given to staff regarding creation of an ordinance at this time. No formal action was taken on this item.

10. Consider Resolution R 2019-12-00494 expressing interest in forming a coalition of non-member customer entities of the North Texas Municipal Water District (NTMWD).

City Manager Joni Clarke stated that she had recently attended a meeting hosted by the City of Rowlett that was interested in coordinating efforts with other customer cities of NTMWD. At the meeting, concerns were discussed regarding the take or pay contract and lack of representation for customer cities; therefore, a resolution was being requested from customer cities to gage interest in forming a coalition.

The City Council discussed the benefits of taking part in the coalition and concerns if the coalition was speaking on the City's behalf, even if they did not agree on various items.

Mayor Olk asked that a bullet point be added to the Resolution that stated the Coalition provide a representative to attend board meetings open to the public and report back to Coalition customer cities the actions and updates that occurred at those board meeting.

MOTION:

A motion was made by Councilmember Millsap, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Peele, to approve Resolution R 2019-12-00494 expressing interest in forming a coalition of non-member customer entities of the NTMWD with a bullet point added stating the Coalition provide a representative to attend board meetings open to the public and report back to Coalition customer cities board meeting actions or updates. The motion passed unanimously by a 7 to 0 vote.

11. Consider amending Section 12.04.002 of the City of Lucas Code of Ordinances to remove W. Lucas Road west of FM 1378, specifically, as a designated truck route and discuss other locations and roadways needing signage to limit truck traffic.

Councilmember Fisher stated that she had viewed truck traffic in neighborhoods such as Huntwick, that should not be allowed to travel through a neighborhood as a way to avoid traffic from other major roadways. Councilmember Fisher suggested "No Truck" signage be added on Forestview Drive west of Winningkoff and on Estelle Lane west of the Huntwick Addition neighborhood. Councilmember Fisher also stated that she did not request West Lucas Road be removed as a truck route.

City Engineer Stanton Foerster stated that all farm-to-market roadways are truck routes along with part of West Lucas Road. Mr. Foerster stated that additional "No Truck" signage could be added to West Lucas Road if needed.

Mayor Olk stated that he was not in favor of adding "No Truck" signage on West Lucas Road.

The City Council did not support removing West Lucas Road from the current truck route.

The City Council discussed the benefits of additional signage in neighborhoods, its effectiveness, and the addition of signage assisting law enforcement.

City Manager Joni Clarke stated that Staff would remove the existing no truck traffic signs and replace them with updated signs and have law enforcement watch the area to see if improvements have been noticed.

The City Council was in agreement to add "No Truck" signage in the Huntwick neighborhood.

Executive Session Agenda

12. An Executive Session is not scheduled for this meeting.

An Executive Session was not held at this meeting.

Adjournment

13. Adjournment.

MOTION:

A motion was made by Councilmember Millsap, seconded by Councilmember Lawrence to adjourn the meeting at 8:53 pm. The motion passed unanimously by a

7 to 0 vote.

APPROVED:

Mayor/Im Olk

ATTEST:

Stacy Henderson, City Secretary

